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COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT NO. 11

PIERCE COLLEGE

MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING 

October 10, 2007

                                   BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT

                                          David Hamry, Chair

   
    
Claire Spain-Remy








  Marc Gaspard

  Donald Meyer 







  Jim Tsang

COLLEGE OFFICERS 
Dr. Michele Johnson, District Chancellor
PRESENT
Ms. Denise Yochum, President Fort Steilacoom


Dr. Tana Hasart, President Puyallup

Mr. Bill McMeekin, Executive Vice President for Extended Learning

Ms. Joann Wiszmann, Vice President for Administrative Services

Dr. Carol Green, Vice President for Learning and Student Success

Ms. Mary Chikwinya, Vice President for Learning and Student Success

Ms. Jan Bucholz, Vice President for Human Resources

Mr. Ed Leitner, PCFT  President

Ms. Rebecca Zimmerman, ASPCFS President

Mr. Nathaniel Anderson, ASPCP Vice President

OTHERS PRESENT 
Marie Harris, Mari Kruger, Debra Gilchrist, Ruth Ann Hatchett, Paula Henson-Williams, Barbara Howard, Kami Robinson, Cherry Tinker, Patty Nelson 

CALL TO ORDER
Mr. Hamry called the meeting to order at 2:35 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Mr. Hamry led the group in the pledge.

ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established.

CHANGES/ADDITIONS
None

MEETING MINUTES   
Mr. Tsang moved and Mr. Meyer seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the September 12, 2007 regular meeting.

MOTION PASSED

GUESTS


None

BOARD BUSINESS

Recognition of Service and Change of Officers

Mr. Hamry noted that this would be his last meeting as chairman of the Board of Trustees. He expressed his appreciation to the board and the members of the college community for an enjoyable year.

Mr. Hamry turned the gavel over to Dr. Spain-Remy, incoming chairman of the board. Dr. Spain-Remy stated she is pleased to have the opportunity to serve as chair of the board and is proud of what has been accomplished in the past year. Dr. Spain-Remy presented Mr. Hamry with a gift of appreciation and thanked him for his leadership and dedication to Pierce College.
Dr. Johnson expressed her appreciation to Mr. Hamry for his leadership and commitment to Pierce College, his attention to quality has been valued by all members of the college.
COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported by Rebecca Zimmerman)

Ms. Zimmerman reported that student leaders have had several opportunities to participate in outreach activities such as clubs rush and fall welcome days as well as high schools visits with the college outreach manager.

Ms. Zimmerman stated that Criminal Justice faculty member Teresa Carlo will conduct a conflict management workshop for student leaders which will teach students to help resolve grievances and deal with student concerns.

Ms. Zimmerman reported that she and President Monson have been discussing a district leader’s outreach event. The event would provide an opportunity to build a cohesive relationship across the district while serving our local communities.

Ms. Zimmerman is proud to announce the opening of the Fort Steilacoom Health Education Center. The Lady Raiders volleyball team played their first game in the center against Centralia Community College winning 3-0. Student government is working with District Athletics and Puyallup student government to purchase the first ever Raider’s mascot.

ASPCP (Reported by Nathaniel Anderson)

Mr. Anderson reported that an election is currently happening to elect two student representatives. There are seven students running for the two positions. A student candidate forum and debate were held and the goal is to have a 33% voter turn out which would be 900 students, a record for Pierce Puyallup.
 Mr. Anderson stated that a goal this year is to increase school pride especially with regard to athletics. Since the soccer team moved to Puyallup there has been a good showing of students at the games. There is hope that the excitement will continue when the Health Education Center opens this summer. Another goal is to raise awareness of diversity at the college. Many activities have been planned around the topic to create a holistic view of diversity.
Mr. Anderson reported that members of the student leadership team met with the visiting the accreditation team, they were able to answer questions on instruction, policy, events, and activities. They were pleased to hear the commendations for the student leadership team, and event calendars across the district.
PCFT President (Reported by Ed Leitner)

Mr. Leitner reported that the distinguished faculty dinner will be October 13, 2007 at the Tacoma Elks Lodge; Dr. Sharon Golightly will be honored. Ms. Norman will be the master of ceremony as Mr. Leitner will be out of town. 

Mr. Leitner reported that the district has seventeen new tenure track faculty this year. Tenure committees are currently being formed with appreciation going to Alysha Meyers for leading the efforts to organize and train tenure committee members.

Mr. Leitner stated that the faculty requested an opportunity to help the Board of Trustees understand the nature of some serious concerns about the operations of the college that have existed for more than a year and a half.  Faculty think that the June board meeting did not achieve the objective of helping the Board understand their concerns. Mr. Leitner’s written comments that he read at the June meeting stated that “these concerns will remain his highest priority until they are satisfactorily resolved.

Mr. Leitner stated that the visiting accreditation team discovered and noted the serious nature of these concerns in their recommendations. Mr. Leitner found it interesting that people external to the college can quickly develop a reasonable understanding of these concerns; he is looking forward to reading the details of their observations and recommendations. Mr. Leitner added that it was wonderful to hear the seven commendations that the college received, all well deserved.
Mr. Leitner repeated his comment from the June board meeting stating that “these concerns will remain his highest priority until they are satisfactorily resolved”. These concerns continue to be his highest priority.

WPEA Representative (Reported by Kami Robinson)
Ms. Robinson reported that the Labor/Management committee met with management to discuss the advancement model reorganization and impacts to classified staff.  It was agreed to meet monthly throughout the year to address topics. WPEA will meet with administration to bargain the intent to remove a classified staff position out of the bargaining unit and into an exempt position. 
Ms. Robinson stated that several WPEA job reps had an opportunity to meet with the accreditation team.  In addition, classified staff forums were held at each campus and staff was encouraged to attend.
There also was a brown bag/pizza lunch held at both campuses, the staff representative from Olympia attended and discussed topics of interest at both the local and state level.
Ms. Robinson reported that the results of the classified staff survey have been compiled; there will be a meeting with administration at both campuses to discuss both the positive comments of the staff as well as those that raised some concern. Election results have also been released, WPEA appreciates all the members who took time from their work duties to attend the various committees.  The Job Rep committee met to set standards and define the roles and responsibilities of the committee members; it is felt that these new role definitions will enhance the communication back to the members.

Ms. Robinson stated that staff continues to be concerned over the charges to use the health education building. There are meetings with administration scheduled to pursue more information about the fees.  Also, classified staff representatives met with administration to discuss the violation of the collective bargaining agreement regarding parking.  It was acknowledged that this was an error, but made out of ignorance of the contract and not a deliberate attempt to do a run-around.  A consensus was reached about improving the road surface area where staff was relocated, to investigate the lighting in the area to determine if it is adequate, trim any trees or vegetation to provide greater safety, as well as some other minor issues.  It was agreed that with all of the new buildings going up it would be advantageous to have regular meetings of a parking committee to address parking issues.  
INSTITUTIONAL ASSESSMENT AND QUALITY ASSURANCE

Facilities Update

Mr. Taylor reported that the district capital improvement program complies with the Board of Trustee’s Expected Outcomes in three primary areas:

· Access

     We seek to provide access to learning opportunities by providing places and     

     facilities that is conducive to meeting student needs.

· Institutional Excellence

      We seek to provide accessible, functional, safe, and comfortable facilities.

· Partnerships

     The planning for and provision of capital facilities provides excellent opportunities 

      for the development of strategic partnerships that benefit our role as leaders in the 

      community.

Mr. Taylor reported the following projects are going on throughout the district:

Pierce College District

There are currently two major capital projects under construction, one major project being completed, two major projects submitted for plan review and permitting, one major project in design, one major project being prepared as a new capital request for 2009-11, and seven repair and minor improvement projects in progress, upcoming or being completed. A number of other minor repair and improvement projects are planned during the current biennium.

Pierce College Puyallup

· The Health Education Center is under construction. Structural steel erection is being completed and roof decking is being installed. The project is approximately 40% complete and is currently on schedule for completion in late Spring 2008.      

· Site clearing for the Arts and Allied Health Building has commenced. Building plans are being reviewed by the City of Puyallup. We are currently in discussion with the city to complete plan review by mid-January 2008 in order to bid the project at that time. On this schedule, a building permit should be issued by the end of February with construction beginning in March. Permit issuance remains dependent upon acceptance of the master plan agreement by the city. Delays in plan review or completion of the master plan agreement will have significant impact on the bid schedule.

· The master plan agreement between Pierce College and City of Puyallup remains in review.  As we now understand it, the agreement is scheduled to go before the Planning Commission in December and to the City Council in January for a first reading. A second reading is anticipated for February 4 with, hopefully, final acceptance by the Council at that meeting. The City must approve this agreement before the Arts and Allied Health Building or any other future projects will be permitted.

 Pierce College Fort Steilacoom

· Construction of the Health Education Center is being completed. We have a Temporary Certificate of Occupancy as we finalize a few remaining construction issues. A final Certificate of Occupancy should be issued in late October.   

· Construction of the Cascade Core Renovation Project has begun and demolition activity is in progress. Work activity at the present time is largely concentrated in the Student Services area on Level 3 and at the location of the new main entry. 

· The Rainier Building remains in plan review by the City of Lakewood. If this continues on schedule, we will plan to bid the project in early to mid-November. Contract award should occur by approximately mid-December with construction beginning in January 2008.    

· Design for the Phase II Cascade Renovation Project has been funded and is in preparation.

· A project request for the 2009-11 biennium is being prepared for a Phase III Cascade Renovation Project. This request is due to SBCTC by December 5, 2007.

· The Master Plan Agreement with the City of Lakewood has been approved and permitting for our capital projects is allowed to proceed as a result.  

Accreditation Update

Dr. Gilchrist read a draft of the general recommendations and commendations received as a result of the NWCCU accreditation evaluation visit, October 7-10, 2007.
General Commendations
The Evaluation Committee commends Pierce College District for successfully securing state allocations to expand, repair, or renovate both campuses in the next 6-8 years, and also the Facilities department for the stewardship of its resources and maintaining the buildings and grounds in excellent condition.
The Evaluation Committee commends the Pierce College District Foundation for furthering the goals of the District through fundraising and resource support including capital campaigns to support the childcare facilities at each college.

The Evaluation Committee commends the Pierce College Distance Learning program for having consistent annual growth and maintaining a high completion rate. The Military contract faculty is commended for their development and ongoing assessment of an extensive online curriculum delivered to its students throughout the world

The Evaluation Committee commends the Library f faculty, staff, and administration for the outstanding work they perform in support of the faulty and students and for receiving the 2005 ACRL Library of the Year award.

Pierce College District is commended for an incredible array of student programs and services that meet the needs of a diverse student body. Student services are complimented by an award winning student leadership program, and student government programs offered each month in colorfully promoted quarterly calendars 

Pierce College District is commended for its creativity in partnering with other colleges and community agencies in order to facilitate student learning as well as the expansion of programs. Particularly noteworthy are partnerships and community outreach in the areas of ESL classes and the dental hygiene and occupational safety and health programs

The Evaluation Committee commends the faculty and staff of the District for their student centered focus and their passion for education which is pervasive throughout their campuses and sites. 

General Recommendations

The Evaluation committee recommends that a process for assessing the five core abilities and general education outcomes be developed and implemented (2B.1 and policy 2.2)

While student learning outcomes and assessment activities are in place at course and program levels, the evaluation committee did not find evidence of learning outcomes for each of the District’s degree and certificate programs therefore it is recommended that the institution identify, publish and assess the learning outcomes for each of  its degree and certificate programs  (ER12 and 2.B.2)

The Evaluation Committee recommends that the institution develop policies and procedures for the evaluation of the part-time faculty consistent with Policy 4.1 Faculty Evaluation. (4A.5 and Policy 4.1)

The Evaluation Committee recommends Pierce College District develop and periodically assess a policy on the use of part-time faculty in light of its mission and goals (4A.10)

The Evaluation Committee recommends that the District define and clarify the roles of the various constituents in its shared governance process. (6A.1)

The Evaluation Committee recommends the District implement and periodically review appropriate procedures to evaluate all administrators regularly.  (6C.3; 6C.8)

Ms. Gilchrist reported that the college accreditation steering team was pleased that all the recommendations received were identified during the self-study. The next step will be that in approximately two weeks the Chancellor would receive a draft of the report from the visiting accreditation team chair, which will include additional small commendations and small recommendations. Dr. Johnson will have the opportunity to proof the report for factual corrections only. Because the report is a draft and not a formal report it will not be a public document. Sometime in January the Chancellor and others will attend a meeting with the NWCCU at which time the college can make some comments on the report and answer any questions from the commission. The final report will be sent to the college sometime in late January or early February, which then will be shared with the college community.

Dr. Gilchrist expressed her thanks to everyone for all of their assistance with the accreditation visit, there were more than two hundred individuals who chose to meet individually or in small groups with an evaluator, the visiting team held more than one hundred meetings over two days.  In addition, there were a large number of faculty, staff, and students who took the time to attend the open forums.  Because of everyone’s efforts, the evaluators came away with a very complete picture of the District.

Dr. Gilchrist stated that the college would now transition into the implantation and response phase of the process and begin to address the recommendations provided by the visiting accreditation team.
Dr. Spain-Remy recognized the tremendous amount of work and organization at all levels of the college that went into this process, she offers her thanks to each member of the college community. It is very telling that all items mentioned in the draft report were not a surprise; they were items that have been discussed at the Board of Trustees summer retreat, study sessions, board meetings and within the self-study. Everyone should feel very comfortable that we are on target with what we should be doing. She added that it was wonderful to hear the well deserved commendations and it was good to see the broad range of items that the institution is doing well. We should all feel very proud of the work that has been done on behalf of students.
Mr. Meyer added that everyone must have their stories of their visit with the evaluators; during the visit that he and Mr. Hamry had with the evaluator it was noticed that the trustees include student oral reports in their board meetings. In answer to the question from the evaluator Mr. Meyer stated that our board members feel it is important to hear from and have conversations with students directly. Hearing directly from students is valued by all of our board members.

Mr. Meyer stated that it was mentioned by Mr. Leitner that we need to work through the issues presented last spring. He is pleased to hear that faculty is interested in working together; we need to have the compatibility and willingness to work through whatever those issues are.  He feels that it is a very positive piece that all the items mentioned by the evaluators were not a surprise and that action has already begun on many of the items mentioned. We also know that there are additional items that need work that were not mentioned by the visiting team and that the college leadership team will be focusing on those as well. Mr. Meyer is excited about the years to come as we continue to refine ourselves and he believes that together with faculty, students, and staff we can really move this institution to where we want it to be.
Dr. Johnson thanked Dr. Gilchrist and her team along with all members of the college community on the work that has been done on behalf of students. It is so important to acknowledge the role Pierce College plays in the lives of our students.  Our own self-study along with the evaluator’s work recognized the incredible work that is done on behalf of our students. We will now begin to create a timeline and work through the collegial bodies within the college to address each of the recommendations. One of the items she heard throughout the study was; does the college have two many committees? The district policy and governance cabinet has taken on the task of looking at our committee structure and evaluating our processes.
Dr. Johnson stated that in their role in policy governance the Board members have been very clear that they would be monitoring our timeline and accomplishments of the outcomes we have set that align with the Board’s expected outcome policies. The district mission and goal is to deliver quality education to our students and that is where we will keep our focus.

Mr. Gaspard offered his thanks to Dr. Johnson and Dr. Gilchrist for their leadership and his congratulations to the entire college community on the results of the study. A tremendous amount of work has been done on this effort and as discussed in the study session this process is not over and the commission will return to the college within the next two-five years to follow-up on our progress. Mr. Gaspard is impressed that a timeline will be created and that the institution has a process for continuous improvement.

In closing Dr. Spain-Remy noted the importance of our outcome measures, not only in regard to graduation rates but the success of our students when they leave us and enter the workplace or go on to other institutions. We need concrete data to access if we are accomplishing our goals. 
BOARD ACTION
Board Action 2007-24 Leave of Absence without pay request for Ms. Cynthia Wilson Reading/Studies Skills Instructor in Transitional Education
Mr. Gaspard moved and Mr. Hamry seconded the motion to approve board action 2007-24 Leave of Absence without pay for Cynthia Wilson for 2007-2008 academic year.  

MOTION PASSED

Mr. McMeekin stated his support without reservation to approve the request for leave without pay for the 2007-2008 academic year for Cynthia Wilson for the purpose of pursuing professional opportunities.
BOARD BUSINESS

Activities Calendar

October 1l, 2007
Pierce County Coordinating Council

Bates Technical College 7:30 am

May 2008

Co-host the Spring TACTC meeting with Pierce County Colleges
NEXT REGULAR

November 14, 2007 Pierce College Fort Steilacoom
MEETING


ADJOURNMENT

The meeting adjourned at 3:30pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             

 
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


Claire Spain-Remy, Board Chair
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